
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:40 PM
DATE:

APRIL 28, 2022
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Butch Delk, Joe Buckles via telephonically.  Staff: Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  Clarence Christiansen.
4. PRESENTATION:  Sunders Company LTD Audit Fiscal Year 2020 – 2021.  Mr. Saunders provides presentation via Zoom of the Audit for Fiscal Year 2020 – 2021 per statute.  It is the opinion of the Auditors that the financials presented during the audit are correct and accurate according to State and Government auditing standards.  All questions from the Board pertaining to the audit were answered by Mr. Saunders.  Audit has been posted on the website.  Member Delk motions to accept the audit.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
5. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session March 24, 2022.  No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve the minutes from March 24, 2022.   Member Delk seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
7. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of March 2022 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-39) generated from county reports. Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft says okay do I see this right that in payroll expenses we were $20,000 over. Okay, can I ask what that was for please?  Chief Villamor says this is because we're running vacation overtime, just paying the normal stuff. Whoever gets it gets it. We've been doing really good about bringing in reserves when we can and below that we've got two EMTs and they've been picking up all anything they could possibly pick up.  Clerk Bancroft says so is this overtime from being out? Chief Villamor says they get vacation and it's all it's all logged.  Chairperson Addante says you know, we signed a check last month, I believe was last month for a new printer and Inkjet and printer cartridges that didn't come out of office supplies that we paid for that.  I see that zero office supply expenditures for March. It's just curious where that came out.  Staff says without pertinent information and researching, it could be on this month’s Wells Fargo revolving credit card.  Member Buckles asks about fuel costs and where are you going to be pulling money out of your that? Chief Villamor says we just look at we're not spending the money and remember, it's all one big basket. It's not a hardline budget. So, if we didn't spend on communications. Then we'll work it in there. So, we're allowed to push that money in to other places. There is no good answer about that.  Member Buckles says so I get that. Have we looked into getting federal grants?  Chief Villamor says no, not at this time. Everybody just has to do what they have to do. I understand the legislators right now are trying to figure out all the COVID money that came through to the counties in the States. We do have some increases. But they're being stingy with it and they're not paying us who are the ones that were out at that time.  We have a pretty good program going right now with WEX. The pumps are down at the State yard, they're redoing the tanks. But we get our fuel from the state which they buy it in quantity and get a better price and I think we pay approximately 10 cents above their cost. Once in a while we do have to pick up fuel some other place. Clerk Bancroft says I have a comment. You're all aware of Ron Gould’s funds and everybody got letters to submit, you know your incomes down and it comes down and you can submit if you had low income or you're affected by COVID any expenses that you can submit to qualify for the $165 per person. I have learned that they don't expect a lot of people to qualify. So once that happens, and they go through that process, then sometime maybe June, then Ron Gould will accept organizations and entities that were affected by it. Like perhaps the fire department was affected by COVID. And there are some expenses that could maybe come our way.  Chief Villamor says all the fire departments in Arizona have the same problem, we basically were the ones on the front-line taking care of COVID and then county gets the money, and they do what they want with it. And so, we've been fighting ever since they got it. It would be nice to get some money. We had an increase in workman's comp this year along with everybody else. That's all due to COVID and some cancer cases that popped up in the fire service. And so now you know why the other carriers decided to drop the fire service as a whole.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve the March 2022 financial reports.  Member Delk seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
8. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls March 2022.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (24), interfacility transports (0), fire related/mutual aid (5), MVA (0). In November, there's going to be an ultra-marathon run from Seligmann to Topock 159 miles we were contacted, and we'll be around for them. A little bit of bad news, Austin hired for Fort Mojave, so he's going to be leaving us. So, he hasn't gave an exact date yet. He did let us know ahead of time and we're seven so six is going to be back to where we don't have that extra guy. But we do have two new reserves in the waiting. So, it works out because we pay them less and we don't pay fringe benefits and the retirement package and everything for that. The other one's a new firefighter EMTs working on getting all his stuff together so he could help us out. And I do have another paramedic that wants to get hired on here full time. I think that would be a good move. Other than right now, I don't know if we could afford it. Now that we're going through all these numbers. We have to really crunch numbers to make sure that we could afford the paramedic because he's not going to come in at bottom wage. And we just have to look at that a little harder. Topock 66 is still going, and they got their permits and they're moving dirt around down there. So, they're doing pretty good. We did get our extra ambulance back as first out and it ran for like three weeks. We ran a bunch of calls we were doing good, and it was running well. And then it blew up. So, the turbo between the hot and the cold side decided to melt down and melted the harness and everything else. So, my decision was, it would cost us probably around $15,000 to put a new motor in if we could get it because we don't know if there's any damage further than that.  All the ambulance stuff, all the pictures and the ads that I got from Steve. I called and everything on here is older or are sold and out of stock. I really don't want a gas engine. But that's our second out which is now our first out and it is reliable still. Jim purchased that years ago. Good job. So anyway, it's still running. I called Baker and they have a 2012 V10, which is gas. We're set up for diesel here because we've got a fill tank that we take to the state yard and then we top everything off. Baker said all the maintenance is done through Bradley Ford and have a receipt for every oil change every little thing done. He's asking $10,000 for it. It has 180,000 miles which is on the high side, but it will be a second out. If extra reserve people start doing interfacility transports, then it will be paid for quickly.  Ambulances are going for a premium right now.  We looked into replacing motor, it's a $6,000 motor and then there is the wiring harness.  So that's something that we could toss around. I told him I talked to the board about it, and it depends on if we decided we could do it if we could afford it. I will crunch the numbers.
Chairperson Addante says I'm just wondering if we can get with the valley maybe earmark one for us. When they get theirs.
Chief Villamor says yeah, and Fort Mohave is the same thing, but they're all wore out. They're getting rid of them for one reason. So, I love to get a new one. We could probably afford the new one. Because we go on interfacility transports, and they pay for themselves. So, but to go and I'm not saying buy the one from Baker. I'm not saying not to buy the ones in the valley or whatever, but they're all wore out. That's why they're getting rid of them. And right now, everybody's waiting for chassis.

Chairperson Addante says do they do like a lease until we get one replaced like the one in here is a backup do they bring one of their backup ones over here for a backup. Do they do that like we used to do that in the school bus industry.

Chief Villamor says we've borrowed one from Fort Mohave once when we broke down. But our ambulance system is working and doing what it is supposed to do. Okay, so our number one rig was being used all the daily. It broke down second rig popped in there just like it is supposed to. So, we're not in a pinch with it. We're just looking at options, you know, and dealers that have been knocking at my door trying to get me to buy a brand-new ambulance for a while.
Member Delk says even if you could buy the one for $10,000 until something comes along better. Right? I mean, could you still sell that one?
Chief Villamor says yeah, and we're going to get something for the one we have the Sprinter body itself. But you can't get it but the motors they are hard to find and then we have a wiring harness just next to it that turbo melted so that'd be our other issue.
Chairperson Addante says so do we have the cash to buy that now?
Chief Villamor says I'd have to look and see if we have it.
Chairperson Addante says could have the auxiliary help us with that.
Chief Villamor says that is something they will have to look at and consider.

9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE: Review and approve Election Resolution 2022-21 for election to be held on November 8, 2022, for two (2) vacancies on the Golden Shores Fire District Governing Board.  No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to accept Election Resolution 2022-21.  Member Delk seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.

10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE: Possible approval of lease purchase documentation for 2012 1500 GPM Engine, built by Custom Fire Apparatus, Spartan Chassis, VIN 4S7AT2D90CC075749, dated May 5, 2022, amount $160,000, possible approval of addendum, certificate of authority and authorizing resolution of lease purchase; consent and waiver.  Board discussion.  Chairperson Addante says I know when we sign all this this goes back to the attorney again. I believe he called me and told me about it. So, for his opinion whatever that means.  Chief Villamor says the yearly payments will be about $36,000 and that the first payment isn’t due until next May 2023.  Chairperson Addante says $17,000 in interest and 5.39% is the interest rate.  Member Delk motions to approve the purchase of the apparatus in the amount of $160,000 as well as all documents and resolutions.  Clerk Bancroft seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
11. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Discussion of preliminary budget.  Board discussion. Chief Villamor says there's a few things that are coming in and we're finally starting to get a few numbers plugged in. Last meeting, we didn't have FDAT monies.  last year we got $69,000 and this year we are getting $73,000.  So, we've got a little increase base. So, we only created $37,000. One thing we will need you guys to do is put that on the agenda for next meeting to accept the increase of the 3.375. And then next year, for when it goes to 3.50. We did get a workman's comp increase of approximately $43,000. Not to drag Fort Mohave in here, but they had $103,000 increase. So, it's just not our department. We're in a pool. There were two COVID deaths and there were some cancer related things. And so yeah, it's not making us happy, but that's where that legislature is going to come in. They're trying to say, hey, we need to pay those expenses. So, they're really fighting to get that increase on this. We already had our insurance increase. We already know what that was last year. We talked about a little bit of the increase with a with a budget of $23,000 because our assessed value went up a little bit and we get a whole 12 cents more. And there is the safe and smart money we will receive.  We have a FEMA grant for $24,865. So, we go get our cancer screening and do all that kind of stuff. And our share is $2,260. But we're finally getting some numbers back in so we can start crunching numbers. Just looking over some of the stuff that you know that we've overspent. Legal, we're over 561% we are over budget $13,000 on that. So, we really have to kind of watch them numbers a little tighter.  Remember that AC unit that we had to buy. So, it's 340% over. So, we're only $9,000 or less than 10. There are all kinds of things that we go through but there's a lot of stuff that we didn't spend money on this year. Everything else is below there in 67% and 75% 89% and 46% fire extinguishers we went over 144%. A lot of lines are zero, where we didn't spend anything on. On Fire Prevention, training per diem. We're only at 10%. We didn't buy any hose. We didn't have anything towards hydrants. So, there are other kinds of things that balance it all out. Vehicle maintenance the budget is $20,000. We're only at $9,000. So, I mean, so there's money there and we still have a few months left in the budget, so we don't want to go do anything crazy. So yeah, like payroll we're over. But that's all lumped now. Because when you lump it in there with paramedic pay, so their stipend which is into their wage now. And overtime, sick time, normal wage, all that's bunched into one number now. We're always working on trying to get better, better way to accept that over time. Yeah, so honestly, the budget is really in good shape. And we're doing pretty good. We still have a little bit of leftover. And again, we didn't dive into our line of credit money from the county and there is a bit sitting in reserve, so we could use the line of credit anytime we need to when we get in a bind. We've haven't used the line of credit for six years or so. That helps. But what happens is you just don't know when those taxes come in. And so, if you would have looked at the back taxes for the county, we're talking $16 million back taxes, just imagine $16 million dollars, what they could do for the county. And then so but we're lumped in that amount because there's some back taxes that we don't collect either. And then how they run their taxes on the new construction.  There are structures that are built and finished, but we won't see any money to our budget for next two years. I don't know how that goes and I can't get any answers. And just a little side note. During the barbecue, we sold a surplus generator a welder and that money was put back into the budget just so you know. Because we had some stuff that we'd don't know what to do with. So anyway, we sold it. It's back in the budget. All right, any questions? Thank you so much.
12. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE: Review and approval of Wells Fargo Line of Credit for fiscal year 2022 – 2023 and resolution 2022-23 pertaining to Wells Fargo LOC.  No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve the Wells Fargo Line of Credit for fiscal year 2022-2023 as well as resolution 2022-23.  Member Delk seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
13. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Mr. J Boyle says I can maybe shed a little light on the two-year tax process. You're building a house; you own the land you're getting taxed on the land. If you're building your house, you get a certificate of occupancy. The county assessor does not come out and do an assessment. When they do the assessment, then they have to give you the opportunity to object to it. So, then you get those notices in the mail every January on your property valuation. And then you can look at that and you can say hey, I agree with it, or I don't agree with it. Then you can go fight with them over. So, it takes that period of time to get that into the books and then they bill you for next year's taxes. So, it's just a long drawn-out procedure.
14. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Tax rate levy.  Preliminary budget.
15. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:36 PM made by Clerk Bancroft.  Member Delk second’s motion.  Motion unanimously carried. 
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, MAY 26, 2022, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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